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Special Committee on Economic Incentives Minutes - Amended
June 11, 2015
10:00 a.m.

Location: City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson

Also: Council Member Lori Boyer; Council Member-elect Aaron Bowman; Heather Reber – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:03 a.m.
Council Member Crescimbeni convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
In response to a question from the Chair, Mr. Carter stated that the Florida Legislature took no action to renew the Enterprise Zone program during its 2015 session, so that program is likely defunct. With regard to the Jobs Opportunity Bank, Heather Reber reported that there is approximately $258,000 left in the fund from previous projects that paid into the bank. Mr. Carter stated that, while workforce readiness is a top priority of all companies considering projects in Jacksonville, the Chamber of Commerce is opposed to charging incentive recipients this fee.

Public Investment Policy
The OED staff distributed the latest updated proposed revision of the Public Investment Policy with changes from the current plan marked in red. They also distributed a draft resolution to adopt the new policy that is ready for Council introduction when the committee has completed its review and recommendations. Council Member Schellenberg urged the OED to share the draft policy with Mayor Curry’s economic development transition team in advance of their first meeting next Monday.
In the context of the identified targeted industries, Chairman Crescimbeni questioned the language that also allows incentives to non-targeted industries on a case-by-case basis and expressed a preference for a tighter policy with less discretion to deviate from the established norms. Members expressed differing opinions on how strictly to limit incentive offers and the conversation will be continued at a future meeting.
Manufacturing and Logistics Job Creation Bonus

The description of the Manufacturing and Logistics Job Creation Bonus led to a discussion of the use of fixed tiers of incentives for minimum job creation and capital investment levels versus a more flexible table that calculates an incentive based on sliding scales of jobs and investment. Mr. Carter said that the OED’s intent with the fixed tiers would be to utilize other available incentives (i.e. REV grant or workforce training dollars) to layer onto the job creation bonus to get a project to the desired incentive level that couldn’t be reached directly through the tiered incentive.
Council Member Boyer questioned to what extent various types of incentives could be paid out of Community Redevelopment Area tax increment dollars. She sees a distinction between paying incentives out of TIF revenues for projects that produce ad valorem tax benefits from capital investment versus projects that are more jobs-based with less capital investment. Her initial reading of Ordinance Code Chapter 163 doesn’t find that CRA funds can clearly be used for economic development incentives that don’t directly improve property values. Paul Crawford noted that the City Council is the CRA Board for all of the CRAs in the City except for the downtown CRAs that are governed by the Downtown Investment Authority board. Payment of incentives using downtown CRA funds would require the concurrence of the DIA board. The group discussed the time frame for company compliance with the incentive requirements and at what point a company loses its incentives because of non-compliance with the criteria.
Veterans’ Hiring Bonus
Admiral Victor Guilllory, Director of Military and Veterans Affairs, distributed a revised draft with an expanded language on the incentive goal. The incentive would be targeted to younger (post 9/11) veterans due to their high level of unemployment nationally. Council Member Anderson recommended that the bonus be specifically awarded for training purposes and not just as a grant to the company for hiring veterans; other members expressed the opposite sentiment that the company should be rewarded for hiring veterans who may or may not need specific training. Paul Crawford will add some additional language to the first bullet point clarifying that the bonus is intended for new or expanding companies creating new jobs in Jacksonville.
Film and Television Job and Business Creation Incentive Program
Todd Roobin, Film and TV Manager, described the proposed program. In response to a question, Mr. .Roobin reported that the Florida Legislature in its special session is considering a temporary film and TV tax incentive with $10-$20 million available as a stop-gap until the 2016 session takes up a more long-term incentive. The section will be amended to change “Jacksonville” to “Duval County” so that projects in the Beaches communities would qualify and to clarify that “Office” means “Sports and Entertainment Office”.
Small and Medium Sized Business Export Program
Ted Carter reviewed the program objectives and intent. Applicants must be recommended by the Small Business Development Center at UNF, Enterprise Florida or the U.S. Commercial Service. The committee made no changes to the incentive as drafted.

Enterprise Zone/Community Enhancement Program
Council Member Boyer asked if consideration had been given to offering the incentive on a low-income, high unemployment census tract basis rather than on the state-defined enterprise zone basis in order to make it available to pockets of distressed areas scattered throughout the county. If the state abandons the enterprise zone mechanism, the City would be free to offer the incentive wherever it was deemed desirable without regard to the state’s current zone boundaries. Cathy Chambers of the JAXUSA Partnership noted that if the state enterprise zone is disbanded, then the state will no longer track enterprise zone residence of workers and the City will need to find another way of verifying residence location.  Chairman Crescimbeni directed the OED to develop a hybrid enterprise zone/distressed area program that can operate wherever the City wants to target if/when the state program sunsets. The instruction is to target census tracts where the unemployment rate exceeds 12%. Ms. Boyer noted that some portions of the current enterprise zone contain almost no residents and were included in the zone for the purpose of providing an incentive to attract development to those areas.
Council Member Schellenberg noted that a huge impediment to hiring in many areas is the fact that many applicants cannot pass the mandatory drug test. Council Member Jones suggested that a mechanism be developed to connect employers with Gateway Community Services to provide a source of applicants who have been through substance abuse counseling.

Next meeting

The committee will meet next Thursday to review the revised draft of the policies incorporating the changes made today. Mr. Crescimbeni said that he hoped the committee could complete its work in time to introduce the revised incentive policy by the Council meeting of June 23rd (the bill will need to be introduced on an addendum to the agenda since the meeting next Thursday will be after the Wednesday bill introduction deadline). The committee will also discuss the Jobs Opportunity Bank incentive again. 

Mr. Crescimbeni requested that the OED project summary be included as a formal attachment to future economic incentive bills and not merely placed on file.
Meeting Adjourned: 11:49 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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